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MEMORANDUM 
 

DATE: July 7, 2021  

 

TO: Mayor Ellen Zoppo-Sassu 

               Board of Public Works  

 

FROM: Raymond A. Rogozinski, P.E., Director of Public Works 

 

RE: City Hall Renovation Project Update: July 

_______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

The architectural firm of QAM has completed the schematic design of the City Hall renovation and 

addition project.  A link to the design is provided below for your review: 
 

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/15CdikaInrjK43pyzOXoE7uiM5XzawxCw?usp=sharing 

 

Based on a review of the plans at the BPW’s June meeting, Board members questioned 

handicapped access into the building and expressed concern with a reduction in downtown parking 

due to development of the Centre Square.  As indicated at the meeting, the proposed addition will 

provide direct handicap access into the building (at grade level) and to the building elevator that 

will service all floors.  Building occupants entering at the front entrance way on North Main Street 

will enter mid-level to the main (first floor) and ground floor level.  The elevator will provide 

occupant access to the ground and first floors via a half floor elevator ride.  With respect to 

downtown parking, it is not viable for the City Hall renovation project to offset the loss of Centre 

Square parking due to the size of the City Hall parcel.  To maximize parking, the installation of 

angled parking, directly on North Main Street, is proposed.  To mitigate safety concerns associated 

with backing out (towards North Main Street), the design includes a 17 feet separation distance 

between the rear of the parked car and North Main Street travel way.  As a result, vehicles will 

have the opportunity to back up 17 feet prior to entering the North Main Street travel way.  To 

obtain the referenced 17 ft. space, the design includes modification to the North Main Street, 

Laurel Street and Hope Street signalized intersections by removing the dedicated right turn lane 

from North Main Street on to Laurel Street.   

 

A portion of the proposed angle parking, along North Main Street, will be located on the existing 

City Hall parcel.  To eliminate the need for a zoning variance associated with parking along a road 



 

Page 2 of 3 

 

and to improve compliance with the front yard setback, the Department of Public is proposing a 

revision to the North Main Street Right of Way.  Modification of the North Main Street Right of 

Way will locate the angled parking along North Main Street completely within the right of way.  In 

order to proceed with the street line adjustment the Department of Public Works requires the 

following action of the Board of Public Works: 

 

Move to authorize the Department of Public Works to modify the roadway right of way 

along 111 North Main Street in order to install angle parking. 

 

Please note that due to the north creek conduit along the eastern side of North Main Street the 

Department supports a similar adjustment in the street right of way to support development of 

Centre Square. 

 

In order to address the anticipated loss of downtown parking, the City is proposing the construction 

of a parking garage located in the rear of the Police Court Complex.  DPW has ranked the parking 

garage as the project with the highest priority for use of American Rescue Plan Act funding; 

additionally, the project is currently on the Governor’s Bond Council agenda.  If a parking garage 

is not funded, the City will utilize the Hope Street parking lot for employee/overflow parking.   

 

With the completion of the schematic design, the project construction manager D’Amato/Downes 

Joint Venture is currently completing a cost estimate.  In addition, the project architect QAM has 

procured the services of Gibbons Inc. to perform a project cost estimate.  As part of the design 

process, the two estimates will be reconciled to establish/confirm project cost at the schematic 

design stage.   

 

The architect continues to meet with each department to review and confirm office layouts for both 

the proposed City Hall (permanent space) and the temporary swing space that will be used during 

the 18 month construction period.  Based on the Department design meetings, the proposed second 

floor containing the ECD, DPW, Building and Fire Marshal offices are currently being revised to 

meet Department needs and the project objective of having all departments involved in economic 

development, planning and permitting on the same floor to improve communication. Discussion 

points during the Department design review meetings also include the use of customer service 

windows (customers in hall ways), reduction/elimination of individual Department lounge areas, 

the creation of an employee lounge on each floor, and file/document storage. 

 

The project team of QAM, D’Amato/Downes Joint Venture, the City’s project manager Colliers 

Inc. and the City are currently conducting project meetings once every two weeks (meeting minutes 

attached).  In addition, the project manager Colliers Inc. has also developed the attached 

preliminary project schedule, which is currently being reviewed by QAM and D’Amato/Downes 

Joint Venture.   

 

The City is progressing with evaluation of off-site swing space for use during construction, and the 

architect has developed layouts for the old court space within the Police complex as well as the old 

Webster Bank located at Main St and Riverside Avenue.  HVAC work required to support the 

permanent IT’s relocation to the court area and the temporary office swing space is being 

incorporated into the Police Complex Phase I HVAC improvement project, being designed by Van 

Zelm Engineering. 
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A project labor agreement (“PLA”) is currently being negotiated and has not been finalized to date.  

Swing space fit out of the court space will not be included in the PLA and it is anticipated that off-

site swing space improvements will be completed by the property owner and will not be part of a 

City construction project. 

 

Please feel free to contact me with any questions/concerns at 860-584-6113.        












